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O U R  P A R T N E R S



C H A I R P E R S O N ’ S  R E P O R T

I welcome you all to the Warrnambool & District
Cricket Association’s Annual General Meeting
which concludes season 2023/24 and commences  
season 2024/25. 

My annual chairperson’s report contains the
summary of the highlights of the season past and
a taste of what we are to expect with the new and
exciting programs for the upcoming cricket
season. 

This past season commenced as planned as we were able to implement and
execute our objective to introduce the three-tiered playing competition
structure with one day matches scheduled during the early part of the
season, the T20 standalone Competition in December/January and the
much-anticipated two-day red ball cricket contests after Christmas leading
into the six team two day finals series for Divisions one and two. 

Due to the evenness of the respective competitions it was rewarding to note
that twelve member clubs earned the right to play off in the various level
final series, which is a great outcome for our local clubs.

On the playing arena, congratulations to the four senior mens teams who
achieved the ultimate accolade: premiership honours. They were:

Allansford-Panmure (Sungold Division 1)
Hawkesdale (The Standard Division 2)
Noorat Terang (Kookaburra Division 3)
Northern Raiders (Moyne Shire Division 4)

Well done to all of these clubs on their outstanding performances. There
was also the memorable BeyondBank Women’s grand final between the
Brierly-Christ Church/Northern Raiders combination and Allansford-
Panmure at the Reid Oval which drew a great crowd. They were treated to a
spectacle and the standard of play of the highest order. 
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The victory came to Brierly-Christ Church/Northern Raiders under coach
Matt Macleod and captain Carly Mittermair. Our Director of Women’s
Cricket, Hannah Meates, commented and in most fitting words: “Brierly was
triumphant in a nail biting end, chasing down Allansford-Panmure with 5
balls to go in front of a large enthusiastic crowd at the Reid Oval.” 

Thanks to all clubs who were assigned finals matches. The venues had been
well prepared and the facilities in first class order and it was very clear that
all clubs did everything they could to showcase their club.  

The membership of the association continues to grow with new clubs
seeking to affiliate and existing clubs entering additional teams. 

Currently the association comprises of 18 member clubs, 52 senior men’s
teams, 59 junior boys teams ranging from Under 17 to Under 11 boys and 20
female teams across women’s, under 17 and under 14 girls. The merged
Noorat and Terang Cricket clubs were the latest addition to the association
being admitted prior to the season and had no difficulty finding their status
in the competition.

During the season the Warrnambool Mazda T20 Cup standalone
competition pool matches were played but unfortunately inclement
weather intervened on the Finals day which caused the cancellation of the
final on the Sunday night under the lights. 

Both qualifying teams Allansford-Panmure and Dennington were then able
to proceed and participate in the Sungold T20 Cup competition held on
Australia Day. 

Once again, we sincerely thank Warrnambool Mazda through Josh Dwyer
and Sungold through Ross McKean for their strong support of the
Association in the promotion of Twenty20 Cricket. 

Their involvement enables the Association to provide cricket playing
opportunities in this short form of the game. The overall winner of the
Sungold T20 Competition this season was the Tyrendarra Cricket Club. 



The WDCA Senior Presentation Night was held at the Warrnambool Bowls
Club, being very well attended. 

This year with reduced numbers we were able to accommodate all clubs in
the one room and introduced the live streaming of the evening for others
who were unable to attend.

Thanks to Matt Colla from the now Warrnambool Cricket Club for his
assistance and technical support to ensure this concept succeeded. Prior to
this event, the junior boys and girls presentation was separately conducted
in an adjoining room. This was also very well attended. Thanks to Tim and
the Warrnambool Bowls Club for their support and co-operation in the
smooth running of this evening.

At the presentation Night players and clubs were recognised and rewarded
for their high achievements throughout the season. Special award
recognition was also announced naming the recipients of the Rodger
Henderson Club Service Award, the Ray Drew Most Valuable Representative
Player Award and the Glenn Kelson Golden Gloves Award. A full and detailed
list of the award winners for season 2023/24 can be found in the latter pages
of this Annual Report document.

C H A I R P E R S O N ’ S  R E P O R T

The membership of the association

continues to grow with new clubs

seeking to affiliate and existing clubs

entering additional teams. 

GORDON MCLEOD
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Representative level cricket continues to be an important focus of the
Association, in allowing and providing opportunity for players to represent it
and play against other Association at the highest possible level. 

After our victory in Division 2 at Melbourne Country Week last season we
earnt the right to compete in the Provincial grade. Our aim this season was
to be competitive and above all maintain our position in this top grade. 

We took in February to Melbourne Country Week a quality, versatile and
committed group of players. 

Many thanks to Jason Mungean (coach), Glenn Mansbridge (manager) and
the captain Cameron Williams and other team leaders in preparing for the
task ahead. 

Coming home with a victory on day 4 against the Mornington Peninsula
Association certainly secured our Provincial place next seasons competition.
Jason Mungean has provided a Representative Cricket report for this Annual
report.

Our WDCA Women Representative Team had mixed success being firstly
outplayed by the Hamilton Cricket Association Women in February.
However, our team bounced back with a vengeance in a game against
Colac Women later in the season to win that game in a convincing manner. 

A big thank you to all players who played in the two Women’s
Representative matches. 

These games demonstrated that our Women’s Cricket standards are
markedly increasing and we can be competitive with the best. 

Special thanks to the coach of the team Jason Elliott for his leadership and
planning, enthusiasm and management of the team and to Hannah Meates
as a player and organiser of the important administrative off field tasks. 



C H A I R P E R S O N ’ S  R E P O R T

The WDCA fielded three junior teams at Girls Country Week at Hamilton in
January, 2024. The Under 14 girls team winning the title against formidable
Geelong combination. A big thank you to Tara Elliott and Gabby Lenehan for
leading and guiding these young girls to success at Hamilton.

Congratulations also to our Under 18 Girls team who were dominant at
Hamilton Country Week going through the carnival undefeated and being
victors over the Ballarat Cricket Association in the Final. 

Thanks to Jacoba Mungean for her success and work in co-ordinating and
coaching this team. Our under 16 girls team were competitive but did not
have the success of the other groups. Many thanks however goes to Ingrid
Bellman for her commitment to coach this Association junior team at the
representative cricket level.

The achievements of our Junior boys teams at the various local Country
Weeks this season was again exceptional. The WDCA Blue team was
successful at the Warrnambool Under 17 Country Week playing Horsham in
the final under the leadership of Matt Noonan and Tom Powell from the
Nestles Cricket Club, and the Blue Team at Portland Under 13 Country Week
led by Rodney Roberts from the Brierly-Christ Church Club. Our Under 15
Gold team was runners up at Horsham Country Week beaten by a strong Mt
Gambier outfit. 

Thanks to Jason and Norm Mungean who once again took up the coaching
roles at Horsham and did a splendid job. Thanks also to the many parents
who willingly assisted and supported the coaches throughout the week. 

I wish to recognise our newly appointed Director of Junior Coaching, Declan
Bourke for his co-ordination of the six Country Week boys teams and his
involvement with the selected coaches of the Country Week teams. 

The Board sincerely thanks all of the coaches who undertook the coaching
responsibility and in ensuring that the experience playing Country Week for
the team players remained a memorable one. 
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The association continues to maintain strong junior numbers. This season in
the boys competitions there were 9 teams in  Under 17’s Under 15’s 13 teams,
under 13’s, 17 teams and the under 11’s, 20 teams. In the Girls competitions
there were 6 Under 17 teams and 8 under 14 girls teams. 

The value of our Junior Development Coaching program commenced back
in 2011 continues to serve us well and this will continue again this season
from August/September ,2024 for both Under 13 boys and Under 14 girls
leading into season 2024/25. Coaches and selectees to attend will be
announced shortly. 

I now make special mention of the outstanding efforts and dedication of our
diligent General Manager, Nick Ansell. 

It has been a difficult year administratively for him working through change
with unforeseen challenges that confronted us all. None so large as the
introduction and implementation of PlayHQ. 

Nick’s many hours of dedication and attention to detail has allowed us all to
become familiar with and able to effectively utilise with some confidence
the new Competition Management Platform. 

I say thanks to all Club administrators for their underlying co-operation,
understanding and acceptance in taking on this new challenge and making
it work. I am sure once the system is bedded in our administrative life will be
much simpler. 

Nick has now developed a very clear and detailed understanding of the
Operations of the WDCA having become accustomed in the role as General
Manager for a full twelve months period. 

I am sure you will agree that he has become a valuable resource and contact
for us all. 
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Throughout the year significant planning has been undertaken by Terry
O’Keefe and his committee team to capture the history of this association
from the almost 100 years from inception. The overall aim of the planning
team is to celebrate the Associations centennial lifetime in the latter part of
the 2024/25 cricket season. 

This sub-committee has and continues to work tirelessly in its endeavours to
seek out information, documentation and other historical artefacts which
are spread far and wide. 

I know many of the clubs have been contacted and contributed and assisted
with valuable archival material. Terry and his team are very appreciative of
that. The intention is that a significant event will be held in the latter part of
the season to celebrate this momentous occasion: A century of cricket in the
Warrnambool region.

During the season past South West Sport were engaged by the WDCA to
facilitate a five year Strategic Plan for the Association. As change is in our
midst, it was important that we sought guidance and gain input from our
stakeholders about the direction we should take and this occurred in
August 2023 through the advent of a Strategic Plan forum. 

South West Sport have now collected all data and analysed it and after
consultation with the WDCA Board have developed a vision for the
Association for the future. 

The Association’s Vision statement, Mission and Values has been revisited to
reflect the present and future cricketing environment. Four Key Pillars stood
out from the data collected being the topics: Leadership, Communication,
Sustainability and Competition. 

The restructuring of the competition and playing structure models for Mens
Cricket is being worked through and with the introduction of a player points
system these are just some initial steps being implemented. 

Others aims will be phased in a timely manner over the lifetime of this
Strategic Plan.
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A Strategic Plan document is being developed and will be distributed to all
member clubs during the coming season as a blueprint for our future
development.

The WDCA acknowledges the efforts of the WCUA through President Ashley
Jennings, Secretary/Treasurer Paul Dobson and ISP representative and
Board Member Andrew Bridge. 

Thanks also to the Chairman of the Independent Selection Panel (ISP),
Justin Balmer for his dedication to the task of ensuring as many games on
Saturday and Sunday have appointed umpires. 

Umpire numbers remain at a critical low level so more recruits are sought to
bolster the numbers to help ease the burden on the current umpires and
the clubs.

On behalf of the association I take the opportunity to thank our loyal major
sponsors (Saputo) Sungold Milk, Kookaburra, Moyne Shire and Warrnambool
Mazda for their valued contribution and support of community cricket. 

Thanks also to the many other sponsors who have made a financial
contribution to cricket. To The Standard and Ace Radio (3YB) for their
promotion of local cricket through their media outlets, this has been
invaluable. 

Thanks also to our new sponsor this season - Beyond Bank - through Grant
Howland, the Community Development Manager, for their generous
sponsorship and commitment to Women’s Cricket and Girls Cricket in the
association for the next three years.

To all Board Members and to Club Presidents and others who have assisted
the Board with important administrative support tasks, your volunteerism
efforts cannot be under-estimated. Cricket management now has become a
twelve month’s long operation with the complexity of managing new
systems and dealing with the ever-changing cricket environment. 



With this in mind I say a special thanks to my vice-presidents Bruce
Membrey and Terry O’Keefe for their commitment at executive level and to
all remaining Board Members for their dedication to their tasks, the
attending of special meetings often at short notice and being available at
call when required over the past twelve months.

Thanks so much too to both Hannah Meates and Ingrid Bellman, the two
female members of the Board for their valued contribution and in general
their overviewing and support for women’s and girls cricket and the
maintaining of a strong voice at Board level.

Finally, the Board has endeavoured to and intends to continue the focus of
providing quality competitions and improving our standards both on and off
the field. 

It is also important to consider and be conscious of the playing enjoyment
and healthy social activity through the sport for men, women and junior
players and for all other people who are connected in some way with the
game in our region.

Personally, I thank you all for your support over the past twelve months. It
has been a privilege to have been appointed to the Presidents role for 2023-
24 season. 

I am keen to continue in this role and nominate for the next 12 months if
elected. With that I wish all clubs every success for the season ahead.

C H A I R P E R S O N ’ S  R E P O R T

Gordon McLeod



With two years now in the role, the best method of operation has become
clear as we move forward into a more professional landscape. Ultimately my
focus going forward will be strictly operational, with a keen eye on attracting
more participants, supporting clubs with administrative tasks, sponsorship,
marketing, competition management (i.e. PlayHQ) and support our sub-
committees (fixturing, restructure, women’s and others as required) with
their general operation.

I’m grateful for the relationships our clubs have been willing to build and
understand their strength is the sport’s strength across our region. Their
efforts in getting teams up, putting on social events and navigating rules,
sponsorship and participation are always appreciated.

We undertook to involve clubs as much as possible in decision making this
time last year and this came to life through several president’s meetings and
forums. This approach will continue as the association seeks feedback from
all to inform its decision making going forward.

Structurally, I’m hopeful the introduction of one-day cricket below Division 1
Premier and Championship will make cricket more accessible to all and
ease selection pressures on coaches and clubs come Thursday nights.

G E N E R A L  M A N A G E R ’ S
R E P O R T

Thanks to all clubs, presidents and the WDCA
executive for their counsel and support through
season 2023-24.

It was a season of sweeping change, with a new
competition management platform, PlayHQ, and
our clubs acquitted themselves beautifully. It was
pleasing to see so many clubs invested and
determined to learn and show up to the sessions
Cricket Victoria put in place.

Nick  Anse l l



It was an incredibly close battle between the top 4 teams in particular all
season, with Brierly triumphant in a nail biting end, chasing down Allansford
Panmure with 5 balls to go in front of a large enthusiastic crowd at the Reid
Oval. Congratulations to coach Matt McLeod and captain Carly Mittermair
on the win, and a special mention to Grace Butters on an incredible
performance with the bat.

Throughout the season we celebrated 29 retirements at 50, 650 4’s, 24 6’s
and 360 wickets. That is in a 10 round season + 2 finals. These stats are a
great showcase of what women in this area can bring to the game of cricket.

Our rep team, coached by Jason Elliott, had the chance to come up against
Hamilton and Colac this year. 

Warrnambool unfortunately fell short against Hamilton, but were able to
redeem themselves in a beautiful performance at Warrion Reserve against
Colac winning by 7 wickets. Shae DeFrancesco was the stand out player
across both matches, and Rachel Sabo put on a great performance with the
bat against Colac. I am looking forward to working towards building the
women’s representative cricket competition in the region.

W O M E N ’ S  C R I C K E T
R E P O R T

2023/24 has been yet another successful season of
women’s cricket. It’s very exciting to see the
competition growing each season.

The inclusion of Russells Creek and Mortlake has
given more women the opportunity to become
involved in the game, and see what women’s
cricket is all about. 

So thank you to both of those clubs for their efforts in getting the women’s
teams up and running, and backing them throughout the season.

Hannah Meates



The successful players were Shannon Beks, opening the batting and Theo
Opperman batting at number 3. both players did a terrific job in their debut
and both are future leaders of MCW. The way they both went about it was
great and both spoke very well during team meetings. We were very
impressed with both.

The star of the week clearly was Jacob Hetherington who batted very
maturely and nearly, with the help of Joe Kenna (number 11) beat Ferntree
Gully. 

The pair had a 75+ run partnership which give us a respectable score
considering the conditions. Unfortunately we fell 2 wickets short on what
would have been a grand victory. Jacob also bowled very well when called
upon. Also another future leader. Jacob polled 8 votes from a possible 9 for
the week.

I thought our bowlers toiled away and did a fantastic job and learned from
their day 1 mistakes. The biggest criticism was the extras. Next season we
need to train with the Dukes ball as much as possible to help eliminate
these problems.

Batting-wise we found it tough to build partnerships as a rule of thumb.
Overall I give this year a pass. We got beaten by the two teams that
participated in the grand final, although I do believe we were just as
competitive as Ferntree Gully, which were all in the same side of the draw.
We have come away knowing we are still in Provincial, learned a lot and are
not that far away from being up the top.

R E P R E S E N T A T I V E
C R I C K E T  R E P O R T

This year’s Melbourne Country Week (MCW) was a
success and a disappointment all at the same
time. 

We had young players really put their hands up
and excel during the week and we had some
experienced stars who would’ve liked to perform
better.



Overall, we discovered some stars and I think we are heading in the right
direction. Thanks to the players for their time and efforts during the week, all
had to take a week from their holidays or time off work, much appreciated. 

Thanks to the league for their support and watch out next year when we will
be bigger, stronger and better prepared for MCW.

R E P R E S E N T A T I V E
C R I C K E T  R E P O R T

It was suggested that we announce the MCW late October and have more
trainings early in the season. I’m all for that, but come December through to
Country Week there is a lot of cricket and I wonder if we would burn a few
out. 

Jason Mungean



A L A S T A I R  T E M P L E T O N  ( P O R T  F A I R Y )

S H A S H A N  S I L V A  ( A L L A N S F O R D - P A N M U R E ,  C A P T A I N )

C H A M I K A  F E R N A N D O  ( B R I E R L Y - C H R I S T  C H U R C H )

G E O F F  W I L L I A M S  ( N E S T L E S )

B E N  T H R E L F A L L  ( W E S T  W A R R N A M B O O L )

R U K S H A N  W E E R A S I N G H E  ( R U S S E L L S  C R E E K )

C A M E R O N  W I L L I A M S  ( R U S S E L L S  C R E E K ,  W I C K E T  K E E P E R )

T O D D  L A M O N T  ( M O R T L A K E )

C R A I G  B R I T T E N  ( R U S S E L L S  C R E E K )

S I M O N  R I C H A R D S O N  ( A L L A N S F O R D - P A N M U R E )

X A V I E R  B E K S  ( D E N N I N G T O N )

M A T T  P E T H E R I C K  ( M E R R I V A L E )

M E N ’ S  T E A M  O F  T H E  Y E A R

U M P I R E  O F  T H E  Y E A R :  G L E N N  M A N S B R I D G E



M I K A E L A  D O R A N  ( N E S T L E S ,  C A P T )

G R A C E  B U T T E R S  ( B R I E R L Y - N O R T H E R N  R A I D E R S )

S H A N N O N  J O H N S O N  ( A L L A N S F O R D - P A N M U R E )

S C A R L E T T  O ’ D O N N E L L  ( H A W K E S D A L E )

M A R N I E  B E K S  ( N E S T L E S )

A B B I E  H A N K S  ( C O B D E N )

B R O O K E  H E R B E R T S O N  ( R U S S E L L S  C R E E K ,  W K )

H A N N A H  R O O K E  ( B R I E R L Y  N O R T H E R N  R A I D E R S )

S H A E  D E  F R A N C E S C O  ( M O R T L A K E )

I N G R I D  B E L L M A N  ( C O B D E N )

R A C H E L  S A B O  ( N E S T L E S )

C A R L Y  M I T T E R M A I R  ( B R I E R L Y  N O R T H E R N  R A I D E R S

W O M E N ’ S  T E A M  O F  T H E  Y E A R



G R A N D  F I N A L  R E S U L T S

SUNGOLD DIVISION 1

ALLANSFORD-PANMURE (204) def. NESTLES (138) 

THE STANDARD DIVISION 2

HAWKESDALE (178) def. NOORAT TERANG (113) 

KOOKABURRA DIVISION 3

NOORAT TERANG (7-209) def. NIRRANDA (110) 

MOYNE SHIRE DIVISION 4

NORTHERN RAIDERS (9-194) def. RUSSELLS CREEK (156)

BEYONDBANK WOMEN’S DIVISION

BRIERLY-NORTHERN RAIDERS (5-143) def. ALLANSFORD-PANMURE (5-142)

SUNGOLD UNDER 17s

MORTLAKE COBDEN (6-145) def. ALLANSFORD-PANMURE (7-142)

BEYONDBANK RENEGADES UNDER 17 GIRLS

ALLANSFORD-PANMURE def. COBDEN by forfeit

UNDER 15 BOYS

MORTLAKE COBDEN (9-157) def. PORT FAIRY (68)

BEYONDBANK RENEGADES UNDER 14 GIRLS

ALLANSFORD-PANMURE GOLD (173) def. A’FORD-PANMURE GREEN (143)

UNDER 13 BOYS

DENNINGTON WHITE (5-159) def. MORTLAKE COBDEN (90)

UNDER 11s

ALLANSFORD-PANMURE GATORS def. PORT FAIRY PIRATES
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SUNGOLD DIVISION 1

J.A. Brebner Cup: Shashan Silva, Allansford Panmure Cricket Club
(21 votes)

Batting aggregate: Alastair Templeton, Port Fairy Cricket Club (747
runs)

Batting average: Ben Threlfall, West Warrnambool Cricket Club
(63.6 runs)

Bowling aggregate and average: Craig Britten, Russells Creek
Cricket Club (44 wickets at 10.61)

Wicketkeeping (Glenn Kelson Golden Gloves Award): Ryan Youl,
West Warrnambool Cricket Club (26 dismissals)

THE STANDARD DIVISION 2

Cricketer of the year: Dean Finlayson, Nestles Cricket Club (16 votes)

Batting aggregate: Simon Sharrock, Hawkesdale Cricket Club  (615
runs)

Batting average: Darren Webb, Hawkesdale Cricket Club (49.88)

Bowling aggregate: Jake Dickinson, Nirranda Cricket Club (43
wickets) 

Bowling average: Isaac Kenna, Noorat Terang Cricket Club (6.38)

Wicketkeeping/fielding: Jamie Sabo, Dennington Cricket Club ((19
dismissals) 
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KOOKABURRA DIVISION 3

Cricketer of the year: Brett Membrey, Allansford-Panmure Cricket
Club (20 votes)

Batting aggregate and average: Brett Membrey, Allansford-
Panmure Cricket Club (634 runs) ﻿at 79.25

Bowling aggregate: Martin Wynd, Noorat Terang Cricket Club  (21
wickets)

Bowling average: Braden Poole, Nirranda Cricket Club (10.4)

Wicketkeeping/fielding: Nick Squires, Dennington Cricket Club (17
dismissals)

MOYNE SHIRE DIVISION 4

Cricketer of the year: Jacob Buxton, Russells Creek Cricket Club  (20
votes)

Batting aggregate and average: Jacob Buxton, Russells Creek
Cricket Club  (750 runs) at 57.69

Bowling aggregate: Charlie Mooney, Hawkesdale Cricket Club (25
wickets) 

Bowling average: Tim Bryce, Northern Raiders Cricket Club  (7.13) 

Wicketkeeping/fielding: John Clarke, Noorat Terang Cricket Club
(15 dismissals)
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BEYONDBANK WOMEN’S DIVISION

Cricketer of the year: Scarlett O’Donnell, Hawkesdale Cricket Club
(23 votes)

Batting aggregate and average: Mikaela Doran, Nestles Cricket Club
(350 runs at 175)

Bowling aggregate: Shae De Francesco, Mortlake Cricket Club (20
wickets)

Bowling average: Rachel Sabo, Nestles (4.13)

Wicketkeeping/fielding: Nicole Hunt, Hawkesdale Cricket Club (12
dismissals)

SUNGOLD UNDER 17

Cricketer of the year: Brock Gannon, Merrivale (22 votes)

Batting aggregate: Matthew Gome, Allansford-Panmure (324 runs)

Batting average: Brock Gannon, Merrivale (103.67)

Bowling aggregate: Jacob Murphy, Brierly-Christ Church (22
wickets)

Bowling average: Charlie James, Merrivale (6.43)

Wicketkeeping/fielding: Campbell Walsh (14 dismissals)
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BEYONDBANK RENEGADES UNDER 17 GIRLS

Cricketer of the year: Jess Walsh, Cobden (31 votesr

Batting aggregate and average: Jess Walsh , Cobden (323 runs at
107.67)

Bowling aggregate and average: Alexis Hunt, Hawkesdale (13
wickets at 8.46)

Wicketkeeping/fielding: Hannah Neal, Brierly-Christ Church (15
dismissals)

UNDER 15 BOYS

Cricketer of the year: Connor Brisbane, Allansford-Panmure (23
votes)

Batting aggregate and average: Connor Brisbane, Allansford-
Panmure (334 runs at 334)

Bowling aggregate: Azhan Rehan, Nestles (12 wickets)

Bowling average: Beau Gannon, Merrivale (5.82)

Wicketkeeping/fielding: Albie Cheeseman (8 dismissals)
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S E A S O N  2 0 2 3 - 2 4  L A D D E R S

SUNGOLD UNDER 17 BOYS

BEYONDBANK RENEGADES UNDER 17 GIRLS
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BEYONDBANK RENEGADES UNDER 14 GIRLS

*Please note, due to PlayHQ regrading the Under 15 boys, Under 13 boys
and Under 11 competition ladders are unavailable.



FINANCIALS
2023-24



The financial reports show a deficit for the financial year of $4,061.07,
which is a satisfactory outcome given the challenges of increasing
costs.

Revenue increased by $5,000 despite a reduction in sponsorship and
grants. These were offset by increases in team levies, player
contributions and interest from the investment of association
reserves.

Expenditure increased by $14,000, driven largely by increases in
General Managers salary costs, accommodation, bus hire, player
apparel and consultant's fees. The latter expense was funded by
grant monies carried over from last financial year and accounts for
the overall deficit.

The balance sheet remains strong with total equity of $141,355,
represented primarily by Cash at bank.






